

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14th JUNE 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, A P McConaghy MBE, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/12:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
There were no apologies.

Chairman’s Business
Congratulations
Councillor C McShane offered her congratulations to the Under 21 Hurling Team who had become County Champions. She also wished Cross and Passion College all the best for their match at the weekend.

Councillor P McShane wished to be associated with these comments.

Council Duties
Councillor Graham thanked the Vice Chair for his attendance  at the Giant’s Causeway and Rathlin to meet the Duke and Dutchess.  He informed members that he felt that the Chair was only willing to meet one section of the community and that this was a let down that she was not available to meet the Royal visit.  

Councillor Blaney stated that this was unfair as  this was top secret and no-one was aware of who the visitors were.

Councillor Graham stated that had been well known by the Clerk, Chair and Vice Chair.

Councillor McMullan stated that it was not for Councillor Graham to tell the Chair if her diary was free on that day.  He informed members that it had been a good day for the tourists and crowds.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the day both at the Causeway and Rathlin had been a great success.  He informed members that with the exception of the problem with the Manor House the visit had been a great success.

Councillor Harding stated that the Rathlin people had received some bad publicity regarding the welcome for the visit re the Manor House but that the welcome had indeed been second to none from the other Islanders.

Councillor McIlroy congratulated the community leaders on Rathlin and stated that they played their part in being very welcoming.  He informed members that Council should be proud of the good work carried out on Rathlin.

The Clerk stated that in relation to the Manor House, this had been a scheduled change of venue before the event.  He informed members that the Islanders had made a lot of effort and that the whole Island had turned out.  He apologised about the security and secrecy surrounding the event and stated that this was the way it had to be according to the NIO and that if there had been a breach of confidentiality the visit would have been cancelled.  He stated that any leaks of information on the day were not from Council.
Armed Forces Day

Councillor McIlroy enquired if the flag which had been given to Council for Armed Forces Day could be given to the British Legion in Bushmills at their request.

This was agreed.

Councillor P McShane

The Clerk confirmed that he had received notification from Councillor P McShane that he was now an Independent member of Moyle District Council.
10/12:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th MAY 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th May 2010, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th May 2010 be adopted”.
10/12:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10TH MAY 2010
There were no matters arising for discussion.

10/12:04
PLANNING SERVICE – HEATHER MCSPARRAN – PRESENTATION ON THE DRAFT NORTHERN AREA PLAN (DNAP)


Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms McSparran to the meeting.



Ms McSparran thanked members for the opportunity to speak to them and stated that it would be a short presentation.


She stated that the Minister had announced that the Judicial Challenge to DNAP had been withdrawn.  She informed members that there would now be an independent examination by the Planning Appeals Commission.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McSparran stated that the Draft Northern Area Plan covered four council areas of Moyle, Ballymoney, Coleraine and Limavady and that this strategy would cover up til 2016.  She informed members that a Judicial Challenge had been taken in 2005.  She stated that this delayed many applications with applicants awaiting the outcome of this review.  She informed members that this plan was a framework for decision making for the area.


Councillor McMullan enquired as to why there was going to be a review.



Ms McSparran stated that even though the Judicial Review had been withdrawn the plan could continue through Appeals Court and Europe.  She stated that the review would clarify some issues.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McSparran stated that following this process there would be more certainty and that there would also be more clearly defined planning zones.



She stated that PPS21 superseded DNAP and that consideration would be given to this policy also but that some of it may be negated by DNAP. She informed members that ASSI and AONB policy would also be superseded for the best part by PPS21.


In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Ms McSparran stated that she did not know what stage DNAP would be at by RPA in 2011.  She informed members that it would then be the choice of the Councils to adopt it or not.  She confirmed that until the plan was in the system it was not a paramount policy.



Councillor C McShane thanked Ms McSparran for her attendance.



Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

10/12:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Mechanical Sweeper
The HTS stated that Invitations to tender for a replacement Mechanical Sweeper were advertised on 19th April 2010.  He informed members that the return date was 4th June 2010 and that two tenders were returned each with two Options.  He stated that all returns met the specification.  He informed members that although the Iveco chassis was the most competitively priced the DAF chassis would be the preferred option based on previous experience and their accepted performance and reliability within the industry.  He stated that a letter from SP Plant stated that they could not stand over the Iveco Chassis price as the manufacturer had increased prices after the tenders were submitted and that they could not cover within their bid price.  He informed members that a budget of £100,000 was allocated for this vehicle.  

The HTS stated that he recommended that SP Plant be awarded the contract for delivery of a Johnston Mechanical Sweeper with a DAF Chassis for a sum of £97,853 + VAT as it was the lowest tender.
This was agreed.

Mini-Sweeper for Carneatly Amenity Site

The HTS stated that the NIEA had informed Council that the Water Samples collected at Carneatly Amenity Site failed the suspended solids test during February 2010. He informed members that this failure was attributed to a build-up of dust and dirt being washed through the filtration system during heavy rain. He stated that only one failure was allowed out of 4 tests completed in any one year or a potential £20,000 fine or a term of imprisonment not exceeding 3 months or both, could be issued. He informed members that the NIEA officers had made a recommendation that a Pedestrian Sweeper should be used on the site to ensure adequate cleansing takes place on a daily basis. 

The HTS stated that it was proposed to use the £2,100 under spend from the new mechanical sweeper and the funds attained by the sale of the old mechanical sweeper (£8,000 estimate) to purchase a second hand pedestrian sweeper. 

He stated that this vehicle could also be used through the district to cleanse the pedestrian areas such as the seafronts, parks and other pathways.

After discussion, it was agreed to tender for the provision of a second hand mechanical pedestrian sweeper.
Councillor M Black enquired about chewing gum on the pavements and the hire of a machine to remove this.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into costings for the hire of a machine to remove chewing gum from the payments.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the HTS stated that the removal of weed from pavements was the responsibility of Roads Service on all adopted Roads.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to Roads Service to ask them to look at weeds on the pavements in all areas of Moyle.
Request for use of Playing Fields from Liscolman

The HTS stated that a request had been received from Liscolman Community Association requesting the use of Liscolman Playing Fields on Saturday 10th July 2010 for their annual Fun Day.  He informed members that the portable toilet request for the 10th July was unavailable due to a previous booking.

The HTS stated that the community group had also requested Council consider providing some picnic tables and benches in the playing field at Liscolman.  They also requested Council consider providing a notice board for the village.  

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That permission be given for use of Liscolman Playing fields for the Liscolman Community Association annual fun day.  It was also agreed that picnic tables would be provided and that the PSNI would be approached to enquire about funding for a notice board for the village.”  

Councillor McIlroy stated that the community groups should be supported in their request for use of portaloos.

The HTS stated that they were distributed on a first come first served basis.
Councillor Graham stated that the Liscolman Community Association had little funds and that the provision of toilets would have been very helpful.

In reply to queried over the hire of additional toilets Councillor C McShane stated that this could be discussed at the rates meeting if members wished to raise it then.

DDA Update

The HTS stated that DDA works at Cushendun Caravan Site, Mosside and Bushmills Community Centre and Sheskburn House were substantially complete. He informed members that during the works several other elements of major maintenance work were incorporated into the contract. These were outlined for members information.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve additional maintenance work completed in relation to DDA by the Patton Group.

Councillor M Black stated that she would like to see the Tourist Office being revamped.  She informed members that the carpet was in poor condition and was curling and that there were so many people coming in to use the service.

Charity Cycle Race and Family Fun Day, Cushendun
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Ed Tease, Director of Make a Difference Worldwide requesting assistance from Council to run their Charity Cycle and Fun Day for all the family on 3rd July 2010.  He informed members that they requested the use of the Cushendun Caravan Park as a First Aid facility and also requested the use of Council’s portaloo, but unfortunately due to a previous booking were unavailable on that date.

After discussion, it was agreed to permit use of the Cushendun Caravan Park for the Make a Difference Worldwide Charity Cycle and Fun Day for a first aid facility.

Councillor McDonnell enquired if the existing toilet facilities could be opened.

The HTS stated that they could not be opened in their current state and that they would need to be refurbished.
Councillor McDonnell stated that it was unfair that these toilets were sitting unused.

Councillor C McShane stated that this issue was not discussed at the Rates meeting and that this had been remiss.  She informed members that now RPA was not going ahead Council needed a firm plan of how to proceed.

Cottagewood Site, Cushendall – Vehicle Gate Closure
The HTS stated that a solution had been found for the opening and closure of the gates at the Cottagewood. He informed members that a local resident had agreed to close the vehicular gates at 9pm every night for a fee of £35/week. He stated that this would be paid through the Cushendall Development Group. He stated that the gates would be opened each morning by the Council’s cleansing team. 

The HTS stated that a sign would be erected detailing closing times – April – September 9pm and October – March 4.30pm.

Councillor O Black welcomed this development as she had been asking about this for a few years.  She enquired about the placement of bollards to prevent the boy racers going up and down High Street.  She stated that this might be prevented if there was nowhere to park at the top.
The HTS stated that this area was required for vehicles to be able to turn and that the problem would be moved further up the road if bollards were placed here.

Councillor O Black stated that at the minute this space being used for this purpose was directly opposite residents.
The HTS stated that the inclusion of bollards would change the arrangements in place for locking and unlocking the facility as this would take extra time.  He stated that this would have a cost implication.

Councillor C McShane suggested that the current arrangement be given some time to see if it was sufficient.
Councillor McIlroy enquired about insurance for this activity.

Councillor McAllister enquired about how the arrangement was decided upon and awarded.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the arrangement with regard to the closing of the cottage wood site would be further investigated to identify a method of payment for this service and insurance cover.

Woodvale Kickabout Pitch - Bushmills

The HTS stated that a meeting had been held with Mr David Edgar and Mr Gordon Donnaghue from Bushmills Distillery on 28th May 2010 to discuss a solution to breaches in the security fence at Woodvale.  He informed members that it was agreed that breaches were being attributed to children going after footballs kicked over the fence.  He stated that it was agreed to rotate the pitch by 90 degrees and move it away from the fence to see if this would solve the problem.  He informed members that this would reduce the pitch length from 60m long to 50m long.

Councillor McIlroy enquired if picnic tables could be provided at this site.
Councillor McAllister enquired how rotating the pitch would solve the problem. 
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That a letter be sent to the distillery to enquire if they would give Council the 

remaining part of the field for the Kickabout area.”

After discussion, this was agreed, it was also agreed that the HTS would consider the provision of picnic tables at the Woodvale Kickabout area.  
Request to Install Kids Amusement Park at the Sea Front

The HTS stated that a letter had been received requesting Council allocate an area of the sea front to facilitate a childrens’ amusement park.  He informed members that a map of the area requested was attached along with photographs of the types of equipment proposed. 

He stated that to ensure fairness in providing this type of entertainment a request for expressions of interest should be advertised before accepting any proposal.

The HTS stated that one of the identified areas was proposed as part of the proposed new Council playground.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council was not in agreement with the request to install a kids amusement park at the seafront, Ballycastle.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Fairhill Street Development

The HTS stated that following the successful application for planning permission for three townhouses at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle a request had been made to LPS to value the piece of land. He informed members that initial values offered by Council’s Agent suggest the site was worth between £150,000 and £180,000.  He stated that Council now needed to decide whether it was better to sell now or wait to see if the site value of the development would increase in value over the next year.

After discussion, it was agreed to wait to see if the value of the site would increase over the next year before selling.

Land at North Street, Ballycastle

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Land and Property Services had valued the small strip of land at the car park on North Street at £15,000.  He informed members that this request for the sale of the piece of land came from Mr McGinn who wished to use it as part of a development on the lower side of the car park.  He stated that if Council so wished the land could be placed on the open market to see if this was a true market value.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt that Council should retain this land for parking purposes.
Councillor McDonnell stated that this land was only of value to this one individual and that no-one else would be interested.

Councillor McAllister returned to the meeting.
Councillor Graham suggested that the price for this land should be set at £15,000 as a minimum.

Councillor P McShane stated that this land should be put onto the open market and sold to the highest bidder.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That the land be put on the open market to keep things correct legally.”

The Clerk stated that Council had an obligation to get best value, he informed members that the open market may not achieve this because it would be unlikely that there would be other prospective purchasers.
After further discussion, it was agreed that advice would be sought from the Local Government Auditor regarding the sale of land at North Street, Ballycastle and that this matter would then be referred back to Council.

Request for Memorial Bench for the late Jane Curry

The HTS stated that a letter had been received requesting Council consider placing a memorial bench for the late June Curry, formerly of Glenshesk Road, at the lay-by on the Carrickmore Road. 

After discussion, this was agreed. 

Ballycastle Harbour Improvements – Traffic Calming

The HTS outlined prices that had been received from three contractors to carry out Ballycastle Harbour improvements – traffic calming.

After discussion, it was agreed to award the tender to the lowest quotation to Hugh Griffin & Sons Limited for the sum of £11,721.00.

Councillor McDonnell voiced his objection to this scheme.  He stated that it would inconvenience hundreds of people every day for the benefit of a few.
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Councillor McAllister,

“That this project not proceed.”

Councillor McDonnell called for a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors McAllister and McDonnell voted in favour of and Councillors O Black, M Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McIlroy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was lost.  Councillors Graham, Hartin and McConaghy abstained.

Vandalism
Councillor McMullan thanked the HTS for assistance which had been given in clearing up gardens in Middle Park, Cushendall and the play area after bottles had been smashed there.  He stated that this was an area for children and that 14 smashed bottles had been removed.  

Councillor P McShane stated that the dug outs in Ballycastle had been vandalised several times and enquired about some kind of gates to enclose them.

After discussion, it was agreed that gates on the dug outs at Ballycastle soccer pitch would be investigated.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s query, it was agreed that the ownership of the piece of land at Hamill Terrace which was being used for dumping would be investigated and brought back to Council.
Addendum Report by the Technical Services Department
Turnarobert Play Park, Armoy
The HTS stated that invites to tender for replacement play equipment at Turnarobert Playpark, Armoy were advertised on 19th April. He informed members that the return date was 21st May 2010 and eight tenders were returned each with a number of options.  He stated that all returns met the basic specification and were on or under the allocated budget of £40,000. The HTS stated that a marking system was used based on extras offered by each tenderer, their previous experience and play value of their specific pieces of equipment. He informed members that all submissions were of an exceptionally high standard but Fortress Play in conjunction with Peter Devlin Contracts (Ballycastle) had scored highest on the price/quality matrix.  He stated that having completed Glentaisie and Rathlin Island Playgrounds in recent times, their workmanship and aftercare had been excellent.

The HTS recommended that Option 3 from Fortress Play should be awarded the contract for provision of playground equipment at Turnarobert for a sum of £40,000  + VAT as it was compliant with the specification, offered additional play equipment and was on budget.

After discussion, this was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the report and Addendum for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
10/12:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Glenariff Forest Park (Recreation Masterplan)

The HTLS stated that as members would recall Council was approached by Countryside Access and Activities Network last year for match funding £8k for a Recreation plan for Glenariff Forest Park. He informed members that Countryside Acess and Activities Network (CANN) had an indication from David Small C.E.O. Forest Service that they were happy for the study to proceed.  He stated that Dr. Caro-Lynn Ferris of C.A.A.N. received a positive response from N.I.T.B. when she enquired about grant from T.D.S. for the study.  He stated that the Terms of Reference for the appointment of consultants were drawn up and the process of appointment completed with the caveat that the successful company would only commence work when a letter of offer had been received from N.I.T.B.

The HTLS stated that to date a letter of offer had not been received.  He informed members that it appeared that there had been a number of meetings with Forest Service and N.I.T.B. during which Forest Service had expressed concerns about the Terms of Reference.  He stated that they indicated that they were in the process of developing a  Commercialisation  Strategy and that they were concerned that some of the elements in the proposed studies may conflict,  duplicate or prejudice this piece of work. 

The HTLS stated that a meeting of interested parties was convened and facilitated by Alan Clarke (N.I.T.B.) on Monday 7th June.  He informed members that after some considerable discussion it became apparent that Forestry Service continued to have difficulty with proposed studies.  He stated that Alan Clarke suggested that the Forestry Service  meet Councils to discuss possible ways to progress.  

He informed members that he had talked to David Small CEO Forest Service and he had indicated a willingness for Forest Service to attend a future council meeting to outline the various pieces of work that they are currently undertaking.
After discussion, it was agreed that Forest Service representatives be invited to a future Council meeting to discuss Moyle forests.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.
Partnership Working to Assist the Realisation of the Executives Play and Leisure Policy Statement

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from the Office of the First and Deputy First Ministers asking Council for assistance in implementing their “play plan”.  He informed members that one of the aims was to form local play partnerships and to develop strategic plans for play within each Council area.

He stated that Playboard had been engaged to assist with this task and had asked to attend a Council meeting to make a brief presentation.
After discussion, it was agreed that Playboard would be invited to attend a future Council meeting.
Moyle Disability Funday
The HTLS stated that plans were at an advanced stage regarding the programme content for the above annual event on Saturday 19th June 2010 at 2.00pm – 4.00pm. He informed members that the event would include an opportunity to avail of Disability Action Information on the day. He informed members that a final meeting of the Moyle Disability Working Committee would take place in June to finalise the programme of events. He stated that the programme would be circulated at a future meeting. 
Councillor McMullan asked the press to highlight this event a bit more in the papers.  He asked that as many Councillors as possible attend this event.
Councillor C McShane stated that the work carried out by Council for this event was to be commended.

Causeway Coast Marathon

The HTLS stated that 26 Extreme the organizer of the Causeway Coast Marathon had expressed their thanks to Moyle District Council for supporting the inaugural Causeway Coast Marathon in October 2009 and making it the success it was on the day. 
He informed members that this year’s Causeway Coast Marathon was scheduled to take place on Saturday 2nd October 2010.

The HTLS stated that the Marathon, once again would follow the Causeway Coast Waymarked Way from Portballintrae to Ballintoy but in a diversion from last year’s event it would be ascending the road in Ballintoy and take the path which leads to the National Trust car-park at Larry Bane Head. He stated that the half marathon would also start at this point and would be accessed from the Carrick a Rede car park.

He stated that the organizers requested the Council’s permission to channel the runners though their lands at Ballintoy and Hinterland at Blackrock Strand (Causeway Coast Waymarked Way).
After discussion, it was agreed in principle to permit 26 Extreme the organisers of the Causeway Coast Marathon permission to channel the runners through their lands at Ballintoy and Hinterland at Blackrock Strand. 
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Lands Rathlin Harbour and Foreshore, Gage Estate to MDC

The HTLS stated that the Gage Family had contacted the Tourism & Leisure Services Department requesting that Council look at the possibility of buying out the leases between the Gage Family to the Council for the pockets of land around Rathlin Harbour and Rathlin Harbour Foreshore.

He informed members that if Council agreed to look at this request, it would be necessary to have the areas valued by the Land and Property Service.
After discussion, it was agreed to have lands at Rathlin Harbour and Foreshore belonging to Gage Estate valued by LPS.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.
Moyle Public Realm Projects

The HTLS outlined eight public realm project plans for Moyle and informed members that the project plans would be on display in the Council Chamber for Council’s information.

He stated that it should be noted that the projects at Cushendall Beachfront, Agnew’s Field-Amenity Area and O’Kane’s Lay-by, Garron Road were subject to planning permission being secured. He informed members that the Planning applications were currently being submitted by Council’s architect. He informed members that it should also be noted that a letter of offer for the other schemes was still awaited from NITB.

Councillor M Black stated that she was delighted to see the proposal to light up the Seafront at Ballycastle and informed members that she hoped that this would happen.  She asked that the Boardwalk onto the beach be looked at as it would be helpful to extend this, and she stated that this was always buried with sand.
The HTS stated that he would look into this.

Ballycastle United
Football Club

The HTLS stated that it had been confirmed that Ballycastle United F.C and Moyle F.C had officially amalgamated. He informed members that the club would be listed as Ballycastle United F.C and would incorporate the Moyle F.C Coat of Arms. He informed members that the Club had indicated that they intended to have possibly three - four teams during the 2010/11 season.  He stated that all teams would be availing of the facilities at Quay Road and would include an Intermediate, Reserve, Under 16 Team and possibly an Under 10 Squad.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was delighted to hear that the teams had merged.

Councillor McIlroy enquired why there had not been a meeting of the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee in the last two years.

The HTLS stated that in many ways it had been a victim of its own success as through the development of their Sports Strategy officers had been put in place to implement the work carried out to develop it and that this was an ongoing process.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it would be good for communication purposes for meetings to be held.

Councillor C McShane stated that there were monthly reports and updates at the Council Meetings.
Establishment of a Tourism Forum for Moyle
The HTLS stated that the terms of reference for the development of a tourism strategy for Moyle identified the requirement for the establishment of a Tourism Forum for the area. He informed members that an initial meeting to investigate the establishment the forum was convened by our consultants on 27th May with representatives from throughout the District from various tourism sectors. He stated that this was a very progressive initial meeting and the outcome was that those involved felt it would be very useful to meet bi-annually primarily for networking purposes. He informed members that it was also suggested that the forum becomes involved in the implementation and monitoring of the Tourism Action Plan which would result from the overall strategy.
Councillor McDonnell asked if this was duplicating work.

Councillor C McShane stated that all Councillors had been invited and that only seven had attended.  She informed members that Tourism was the life blood of the area and that it must be driven forward.

Councillor M Black stated that the new brochure produced by the Tourism department of Council was really good and that it could be sent anywhere in the world.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report be adopted”.

10/12:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Application for Financial Assistance with Study
The ACE stated that an application has been received under Council’s further education and study policy, from the Clerical Officer from Finance.  She informed members that this application met the Policy criteria and was recommended for approval.
This was agreed.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Ballycastle Seafront Exhibition Centre

The ACE stated that Council nominated McIlroy’s Estate Agents to negotiate on its behalf regarding a rent review for the Seafront Exhibition Centre.  She informed members that Land & Property Services had indicated that an increase to £80 per week would be acceptable.  She stated that as the agreement was due to expire on 30 June 2010 it was recommended that this rent review be approved.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Wayleave Sign Off Request –NI Water Community Walk Mosside

The ACE stated that further to Council agreement at the meeting 8 February 2010, regarding the above, further correspondence had been received from NI Water requesting the Wayleave for works carried out at Community Walk Mosside to be signed off.    She informed members that the Countryside Officer had inspected the site and had confirmed that the reinstatement of the area of land was satisfactory. 

She stated that associated with this transaction was a transfer of a small portion of land required by NI Water to facilitate a telemetry kiosk as part of the Ballinrees Central Watermains rehabilitation. She stated that, subject to valuation from District Valuer, it was recommended that this be approved.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Kilns Road Footway Provision

The ACE stated that following a site meeting with the Technical Services Manager and Roads Service, correspondence had been received stating that Land & Property Service had valued the small area of land which Roads Service wished to purchase at Kilns Road at £400.  She informed members that Roads Service were willing to continue the footpath to the entrance of the play park and provide fencing to the rear of the goal posts as agreed at the meeting. 
She stated that if Council approved an agreement should now be signed for the sale to proceed.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve an agreement to sign for the sale of land at Kilns Road to Roads Service for the provision of a footpath and fencing to the rear of the goal posts.

Proceeds of Sale of Capital Assets

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from DOE Finance and Business Planning granting approval to use the proceeds from fixed assets as detailed in the report to finance capital expenditure.

After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services report be adopted.”
10/12:08
INTERIM REPORT FROM DEVELOPMENT SERVICES


The Interim Report for Development Services having been circulated was taken as read.



Councillors McIlroy and McAllister returned to the meeting.

Community Grants 2010/2011
The HDS stated that the Community Grants Assessment Panel met on 26th May to finalise the allocation of the Rural Summer Schemes Grants, the Community Festivals Fund monies, both of which were assessed and scored at a previous assessment panel meetings of 30th April and 13th May, and to assess the Community Infrastructure Fund applications for 2010-11.
Rural Summer Schemes Grants 2010

The HDS stated that seven applications were received under the 2010 call for the Community Festivals Fund, one of which was received after the closing date and therefore could not be assessed.  She informed members that the panel determined that since the total amount requested was less than the total amount in the fund, successful applicants would be awarded the amounts requested (to a maximum of 75% of their total costs).  She outlined the final recommendations to Council for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the final recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel re Rural Summer Schemes Fund applications.

Community Festivals Fund 2010/11


The HDS stated that fourteen applications were received under the 2010 call for the Community Festivals Fund, two of which were declared ineligible during assessment.  She stated that both ineligible applicants were given the right of appeal and no appeal applications were made.

She informed members that since the total amount requested exceeded the amount available under the fund the panel agreed that each applicant’s percentage would be calculated based on their total score and the available fund would then be allocated on a pro-rata basis with the highest scoring applicant receiving the highest amount.  She outlined the final recommendations to Council for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the final recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel re Community Festivals Fund.
Community Infrastructure Fund 2010/11


The HDS stated that eight applications had been received under the 2010/11 call for the Community Infrastructure Fund.  She informed members that the Community Infrastructure Fund was extended for 2010/11 to allow for the consideration of technical applications as well as those requesting assistance with capital costs.  The HDS stated that since the amount requested exceeded the total amount available in the fund, the panel agreed to follow the previous year’s method of allocation (based on the percentage of score ratio achieved by each applicant and the monies available in the fund).  She outlined the final recommendations to Council for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the final recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel re Community Festivals Fund.

Rural Community Network, Public Assemblies, Parades and Protests in Northern Ireland event.  Wednesday 23rd June, CRC Offices, Dungannon
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend.”


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend.”


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Councillor Newcombe be nominated to attend.”

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services Report be adopted”.
10/12:09
GAZA AID FLOTILLA



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane,

“That Council call for the removal of the Israeli Ambassador in Ireland due to the war crime of murdering nine human rights activists and that a call be made for the arms trade to come to an end.”

He informed members that there were 1.5 million people living in the Gaza strip, an area smaller than Co. Louth.  He stated that this was in effect the world’s largest prison.  He asked that Council consider the humanitarian aspect of this situation.  He stated that this was a manmade crime and that it was time Moyle District Council spoke out against it.

Councillor C McShane stated that she was in support of Councillor P McShane’s comments.  She informed members that aid was not getting in and that one of the major things listed as contraband was cement as they were not allowed to build houses.  She stated that this was a basic human right and that Council should lend their voice to this.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he could not support Councillor P McShane as this was not a balanced statement. He informed members that he would like to see an end to conflict in the Middle East but that there were two sides to this crisis. He informed members that tunnels had been created to get weapons in and these were used to fire into Israel.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he heard Councillor P McShane’s comments but that he did not know if the people of Moyle would all be in favour of such a move.

Councillor McAllister agreed with Councillors McIlroy and McDonnell.  He stated that both sides of the story had to be heard. He stated that there was an enquiry into this and that Lord Trimble was involved. He informed members that he felt that this was nothing to do with Council.

Councillor P McShane stated that this enquiry would be a white wash and a joke.  He stated that as an elected representative of Moyle Council members did not have to canvass for every decision taken.  He informed members that he felt that the vast majority of people would be behind this proposal.  He stated that the tunnels were to bring relief into Gaza.  He informed members that there were no schools, no water supply, no electric and that the basic needs in order to rebuild were being denied.
Councillor P McShane called for a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken Councillors C McShane, P McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was lost.  Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney and McCambridge abstained.
10/12:10
COUNCIL TO WRITE TO JOHN MCKINLEY OF ROADS SERVICE TO 


LOOK AT PROVIDING A FOOTPATH ON KILNADORE ROAD



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to John McKinley of Roads Service to ask that a footpath be provided on Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.
10/12:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

Joint Engagement Event, NILGA and SOLACE.  To be held on 16th June 2010 at the Hilton Hotel, Templepatrick
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy and Newcombe be nominated to attend.”

Community Transport Association NI, Annual Members Meeting, Connecting Communities.  To be held on 16th June 2010 at Grosvenor House, Belfast
There were no nominations for this conference.

Professional Development Conference for Councillors, Developing Vibrant Communities through Creativity and Innovation: A Business Perspective.  To be held on 2nd – 4th July 2010 at Holyrood Hotel, Bundoran
There were no nominations for this conference.

APSE Annual Seminar 2010, Armageddon or Managed Transformation.  To be held on 8th – 9th September 2010 at the Millenium Forum, Derry
There were no nominations for this conference.

Downpatrick Twinning Partnership. EU Town Twinning Conference, Promoting Sport through Town Twinning.  To be held on 29th – 30th October 2010 at St Patrick Centre, Market Street, Downpatrick
There were no nominations for this conference.

10/12:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Transfer of License for Harry’s Restaurant, Cushendall to Patrick Francis McLaughlin

Occasional License for The Harbour Bar, Ballycastle for an event for Marie Curie Cancer Care Moyle & District Support Group to be held on 18th June 2010.

Occasional License for Fiona and Cormac McKeegan, McBride’s Bar Cushendun for events to be held by Cushendun GAC from 15th – 18th July 2010.

Occasional License for Damian McClafferty for event for Armoy Motor Cycle Road Race in adjoining premises on 6th August 2010.

There were no objections to the above applications.

10/12:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the Licensing Agreements for the Entrances to Ballycastle with Ballycastle Golf Club be signed and sealed.”
10/12:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Invitation to Patient and Client Council Roadshow at the Braid, Ballymena Town Hall on 17th June 2010
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That Councillor P McShane be nominated to attend.”

Letter from the Department of the Environment regarding Planning Policy Statement 21: Sustainable Development in the Countryside
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 19th May 2010 from Northern Ireland Water regarding Application to Vest land adjacent to existing waste water treatment works at Glenshesk Road/Mary Street, Ballycastle

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 21st May 2010 from the Department for Regional Development regarding Ministerial Forum – Rathlin Island Action Plan
After discussion, it was agreed that the HDS would be nominated to sit on the Ministerial Forum for the Rathlin Island Action Plan.
Letter dated 24th May 2010 from NILGA regarding lack of gritting and salting on rural roads
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 24th May 2010 from NILGA regarding Management and Monitoring of Engagement with NILGA

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 24th May 2010 from Turley Associates regarding Article 22 Certificate under the Planning (NI) Order 1991
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 25th May 2010 from the Northern Ireland Assembly Environment Committee, regarding High Hedges Bill
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 26th May from the Northern Ireland Assembly, Committee for Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Sunbeds Bill

This letter was noted.

Correspondence dated 2nd June 2010 regarding Greenlight Gateway, Ballycastle volunteers being recognised by the Queen with prestigious award.

Councillor Graham stated that this was something to be very proud of and would support a letter of congratulations.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter of congratulations would be sent to Greenlight Gateway on being awarded the Queen’s Award.
Letter dated 2nd June 2010 from the Northern Ireland Assembly, Committee for Social Development, regarding Licensing and Registration of Clubs (Amendment) Bill
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2nd June 2010 from the Planning Service, regarding Planning Applications processed under PPS21
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 4th June from NILGA regarding response to Minister Poots on the progression of the delivery of Local Government Reform
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 7th June 2010 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Draft Fire and Rescue Services (Emergencies) (NI) Order

This letter was noted.

NILGA, Road Safety Strategy for Northern Ireland 2010 – 2020, Draft Response
This letter was noted.

Northern Bank, Bushmills

It was agreed that further enquiries would be made regarding the clock at the former Northern Bank building Bushmills.
10/12:15
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Signs at Pier Yard, Ballycastle
Councillor Blaney enquired if it would be permissible to erect a sign for a business man running boats to Rathlin to advertise his service.

The Clerk stated that there was a notice board for the display of literature.

Councillor Blaney enquired if a mobile sign would be permissible which could be removed at night or permanent sign on a building with permission of the owner.
The Clerk stated that permission would be required for a permanent sign.

Ballinlea Road
Councillor P McShane asked that a letter be sent to statutory bodies who use the laneway at Dunamallaght Road to enquire if they would be willing to share the costs with the residents to resurface the laneway and make it fit for purpose.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Isle Of Man Races
Councillor McAllister asked that a letter of congratulations be sent to Mr Hutchinson for his victories in five races at the Isle of Man.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Margy Bridge, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the repair of the corner stone at the Margy Bridge, Ballycastle.
Plans for Schemes in the Glens

In reply to Councillor McMullan, it was agreed that plans for the schemes in the Glens would be displayed for a day in Cushendall.
The meeting concluded at 21:25pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE

PAGE  
2
14th June 2010

